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The Buchanan County School Board in a Regular Meeting on 

Tuesday, January 16, 2018, at 5:30 p.m., met in the Main Office at 

Slate Creek, Virginia. 

 PRESENT: Mr. Scotty Owens, Chairman 

   Mr. Timothy Prater, Vice-Chairman 

Mr. David Thornbury 

Mrs. Angie McClanahan 

   Mr. Jerry Honaker - Absent 

   Mr. Mike Thompson    

Mr. Heath Harrison  

ADMINISTRATION 

 Mrs. Melanie Hibbitts    Superintendent 

Mrs. Carolyn Dillow    Clerk of the Board 

Mr. Jason Gallagher    Attorney 
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Mr. Thornbury called to order the January 16, 2018 regular 

meeting of the Buchanan County School Board. 

A moment of silence was observed. Members asked everyone to 

remember Mr. Honaker’s family, whose daughter Lindsay Payne, 

passed away.  Also the families of Mr. Thompson (father in-law passed 

away); a friend of Mr. Owens, Stacy Deel (mother is ill); Sandy Keene 

passed away; Audrey Childress (Mr. Thornbury’s wife’s aunt who is ill); 

Wayne Hall’s family (mother passed away); and Sandy Stacy’s family 

(mother passed away). 

Mr. Thornbury asked Mr. Prater to lead the Pledge of Allegiance. 

Mr. Thornbury asked for nominations for Chairman.  Mr. Prater 

nominated Mr. Owens as Chairman.  Upon motion by Mr. Thompson 

and seconded by Mrs. McClanahan, the nomination was closed. 

Mr. Owens was voted as Chairman by acclamation. 

Mr. Owens stated he appreciated the endorsement from the 

fellow Board Members.  He said he feels it is an honor, a privilege and 

a challenge, but with everyone working together, communicating, 

coordinating, and collaborating, we can do what we need to do for the 

Buchanan County School System and for the most important segment, 

the children. 
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Mr. Thornbury nominated Mr. Prater as Vice-Chairman.  Upon 

motion by Mr. Thornbury and seconded by Mr. Thompson, the motion 

was closed. 

Mr. Prater was voted as Vice-Chairman by acclamation. 

Mrs. Carolyn Dillow was recommendation as Clerk of the Board 

by Mrs. Hibbitts, Superintendent.  Motion to approve as recommended 

by Mr. Thornbury and seconded by Mr. Harrison. 

Motion Passed 

By consensus of the Board, the first Tuesday of each month at 

5:30 p.m. was established as the monthly Board Meeting date. 

Upon motion of Mr. Thornbury and seconded by Mr. Prater, the 

method of calling a Special Called Meeting remained the same, which 

is the Superintendent, the Chairman, and or two Board Members. 

Motion Passed 

Upon motion by Mr. Harrison and seconded by Mr. Thornbury, 

the salary and mileage for Board Members remained the same (.45 per 

mile, salary $8,800 Chairman, $8,000 Vice-Chairman, $7,000 

member). 

Motion Passed 
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Upon motion by Mr. Harrison and seconded by Mr. Thornbury, 

the newest edition of Robert’s Rules of Order will be used for 

Parliamentary Procedure. 

Motion Passed 

Special Committees were appointed as follows: 

Budget Committee was established in November – Owens/Prater 

Insurance Committee – Harrison/Honaker 

Consolidation Committee – McClanahan/Harrison 

Personnel Committee – Thornbury/Prater 

Salary Committee – McClanahan/Thompson 

Drugs and Safety Committee – Thompson/Thornbury 

Building Committee – Honaker/Owens 

Mr. Thornbury made a motion to maintain current counsel at the 

current rate, (Street Law Firm, Mr. Jason Gallagher at a rate of $150 

per hour), Mr. Harrison seconded. 

Motion Passed  

Upon motion by Mr. Thornbury and seconded by Mr. Prater, a 

resolution authorizing Mrs. Hibbitts, Superintendent, to fill personnel 
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vacancies and accept resignations, to transfer, assign and reassign 

personnel according to licensure, enrollment shifts, and new programs 

as provided by Virginia School Code, Section 22.1-297 was approved. 

Motion Passed 

Mr. Owens announced that the award for the school with the 

highest attendance for the month of December was Hurley High 

School; this is the second month in a row for Hurley High. 

Closed Session was deferred to later in the meeting. 

Upon motion by Mrs. McClanahan and seconded by Mr. 

Thompson, the minutes of December 5, 2017, were approved.  

Motion Passed 

Mr. Owens announced a change to the heading for “financial 

matters”.  It will be listed as “payables” in the future, which includes 

the invoice register, payroll, contracted services, ERIP, private 

transportation, and food service bills.  The other items in this group 

are informational for Board Members.   
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Mr. Prater made a motion to approve Payables, Mr. Thornbury 

seconded. 

Roll Call: 

Mr. Thompson  Yes 

Mrs. McClanahan  Yes 

Mr. Harrison  Yes 

Mr. Owens   Yes 

Mr. Thornbury  Yes 

Mr. Prater   Yes 

Motion Passed 

Mr. Harrison asked about mileage and travel for teachers 

traveling between schools and signing out at each before traveling to 

the next location.  How would an accident be handled?  It was decided 

to discuss this with Legal Counsel during closed session. 

Warrant numbers 88348 through 88558 and numbers 150397            

through 150406 were issued from the School Operation Fund and 

Cafeteria Fund.  Number 1178 was issued from the Textbook Fund.  
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The total amount spent for the month of December 2017 via check 

was $503,300.42. 
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 Mr. Owens gave an update of upcoming VSBA events, noting the 

VSBA Capital Conference is scheduled for January 22-23, 2018 in 

Richmond.  Orientation for New Chairman and Vice-Chairman as well 

as for New Board Members and Superintendents is January 23, 2018.   

 Mrs. Hibbitts gave a calendar update noting, we are at day 92; 

have missed six days; operated on one two hour delay and one three 

hour delay, and are set to dismiss May 22.   

Mrs. Hibbitts continued with an enrollment update stating we 

have remained the same. We haven’t lost nor gained any students 

during the month of December.  Currently, we stand at 2,741. 

The administration presented a request for maternity leave for 

Mrs. Amanda Shafer from February 19 – May 11, 2018.  

Upon motion by Mr. Harrison and seconded by Mr. Thompson 

and Mrs. McClanahan, the request was approved. 

Motion Passed 

Administration presented resignations for Mr. Edward 

Blankenship, Custodian at Hurley Elementary/Middle and Mr. Chad 

Stevens, Teacher and Bus Driver at Twin Valley Elementary/Middle. 

Upon motion by Mrs. McClanahan and seconded by Mr. Prater, 

the resignations were approved. 

Motion Passed 
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Administration presented for consideration, substitutes, 

volunteers and coaches.  

Upon motion of Mrs. McClanahan and seconded by Mr. Prater, 

substitutes, volunteers and coaches were approved as presented. 

Motion Passed 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

January 3, 2018 

 

The following individuals have completed the substitute/volunteer in-service training and 

await school board approval: 

Goins, Patty 

Horton, Wendell 

Street, Sharonda 

 

Buchanan County Public Schools 

“Our Children, Our Future, Our Responsibility” 
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Mr. Thompson stated he needed to make a motion to rescind a 

motion he made during the last Board Meeting (December 5, 2017) 

and note his abstention for the coaching list at Council due to a family 

member being on the list.  Mr. Harrison seconded. 

Motion Passed 

Mr. Harrison made a motion to approve the coaching list as 

presented for Council High school during the December 5, 2017 Board 

Meeting.  Mrs. McClanahan seconded. 

Motion Passed – Mr. Thompson Abstained 

Administration presented bids to repair and refinish the gym 

floor at Riverview Elementary/Middle School.  It is Mrs. Hibbitts’ 

recommendation to award the bid to Royalwood Associates, Inc. who 

is the original company that installed the floor and has knowledge of 

the floor, having also reviewed and advised on damage due to a roof 

leak in the past.  The Board of Supervisors is providing funding for the 

project.  She also noted this company did an excellent job at Council 

Elementary/Middle School recently in installing a new gym floor.  

Mrs. McClanahan made a motion to award the bid to Royalwood 

Associates, Inc., Mr. Harrison seconded. 
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Mr. Harrison asked about a time frame for completion.  Mrs. 

Hibbitts said she is working with both Riverview and Grundy High in 

trying to schedule the project which will take approximately three 

weeks and is more difficult to schedule with school in session. 

Roll Call: 

Mr. Thompson  Yes 

Mrs. McClanahan  Yes 

Mr. Harrison  Yes 

Mr. Owens   Yes 

Mr. Thornbury  Yes 

Mr. Prater   Yes 

Motion Passed 
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A Resolution to Support The Creation of a Small and Rural 

School Coalition was presented.  Mr. Owens stated that he felt the 

purpose of the resolution is to unite all the small and rural school 

divisions as one so they can have a stronger and louder voice in 

Richmond.  Mrs. Hibbitts stated the coalition was started last year and 

while in Richmond saw some great things happen.  We were given 

some enrollment loss money at the end of the last fiscal year.  The 

main focus this year is teacher recruitment and retention.  There is a 
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teacher shortage across the state of Virginia and here. The main 

objectives for the committee this year are:  enrollment loss funding, 

school construction funding, and help with unfunded mandates which 

include SOQ positions. 

Mr. Prater made a motion to accept the Resolution to Support 

the Creation of a Small and Rural School Coalition for the Buchanan 

County Public Schools.  Mrs. McClanahan seconded. 

Mr. Harrison suggested accepting the resolution but remove the 

clause that states “increasing personal property tax by one penny”. 

Mr. Prater amended his motion to adopt the resolution to 

include, removing the statement “increasing personal property tax by 

one penny”.  Mrs. McClanahan seconded the amended motion. 

Motion Passed 

Mrs. Melinda Skeens presented a request for Paraeducator On-

Line Training, a program that will be used to meet guidelines for 

Paraprofessionals in the Title I program. If approved, the test can be 

administered at the School Board Office to those that need the 

certification.  The cost per test is $55 and will be paid for from Title II 

funds.  Mrs. Skeens pointed out that this is included in the Title II 

Application. 
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Roll Call: 

Mr. Thompson  Yes 

Mrs. McClanahan  Yes 

Mr. Harrison  Yes 

Mr. Owens   Yes 

Mr. Thornbury  Yes 

Mr. Prater   Yes 

Motion Passed 

 Mr. Harrison made a motion to accept the VSBA Code of Conduct 

for School Board Members.  No second was received. 

Roll Call: 

Mr. Thompson  Pass/Yes 

Mrs. McClanahan  Pass/No 

Mr. Harrison  Yes 

Mr. Owens   Yes 

Mr. Thornbury  No 

Mr. Prater   No 



19 

 

Motion Failed 

 Mr. Owens gave an update from the Building Committee, noting 

an email received from Lou Sterlacci, JCI, indicates all work with the 

boiler and natural gas hookup at Riverview Elementary/Middle School 

should be completed by the end of the month. 

Upon motion by Mr. Thompson and seconded by Mr. Thornbury 

the Board went into Closed Session for Personnel and Legal advice. 

Motion Passed 

Upon motion by Mr. Harrison and seconded by Mr. Prater, Closed 

Session was certified. 

Roll Call: 

Mr. Thompson  Yes 

Mrs. McClanahan  Yes 

Mr. Harrison  Yes 

Mr. Owens   Yes 

Mr. Thornbury  Yes 

Mr. Prater   Yes 

Motion Passed 
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Administration presented additional documentation to verify 

previous work experience related to her job for Mrs. Lucille Gibson, 

Cook, and asked that this be considered as an addition to her pay.  Mr. 

Thornbury made a motion to give Mrs. Gibson two years exterior work 

credit that was not in her original contract.  There was no second. 

Motion Failed 

Mr. Prater made a motion to give Mrs. Lucille Gibson one year 

credit for previous exterior experience.  Mr. Harrison seconded. 

Roll Call: 

Mr. Thompson  Yes 

Mrs. McClanahan  Yes 

Mr. Harrison  Yes 

Mr. Owens   Yes 

Mr. Thornbury  Yes 

Mr. Prater   Yes 

Motion Passed 

Upon motion by Mr. Thompson and seconded by Mr. Thornbury, 

Mr. Greg Hagy will be presented a contract to drive a school bus. 
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Roll Call: 

Mr. Thompson  Yes 

Mrs. McClanahan  Yes 

Mr. Harrison  Yes 

Mr. Owens   Yes 

Mr. Thornbury  Yes 

Mr. Prater   Yes 

Motion Passed 

The next regularly scheduled meeting was set for Tuesday, 

February 6, 2018, at 5:30 p.m.  

 Upon motion by Mr. Thompson, and seconded by Mr. Harrison, 

 the meeting was adjourned. 

Motion Passed 
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     Scotty Owens   

     Chairman of Board 
 

      February 6, 2018   

      Date 
 

ATTEST: 

Carolyn J. Dillow    
Clerk of the Board 

 
February 6, 2018    

Date 


